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Synopsis as Enacted

Brief Description:  Changing the home care agency vendor rate and repealing electronic 
timekeeping.

Sponsors:  Representatives Tharinger, Harris, Macri, Riccelli, Cody, Leavitt, Wylie, Kloba and 
Appleton; by request of Department of Social and Health Services.

House Committee on Appropriations
Senate Committee on Health & Long Term Care
Senate Committee on Ways & Means

Background:  

Home Care Agencies.
The Department of Social and Health Services (DSHS) Aging and Long-Term Support 
Administration and Developmental Disabilities Administration provide in-home care services 
to clients who meet Medicaid functional and financial eligibility requirements.  In-home care 
services may be provided by Individual Providers (IPs), or by employees of licensed home 
care agencies, also known as Agency Providers (APs).

The state must provide parity between AP and IP rates.  When IP rates change, AP rates must 
also change so that home care workers providing direct care receive comparable wages and 
benefits to IPs.

When an IP is a family member of the client the IP serves, the IP is exempt from certain 
payroll taxes.  Direct care AP employees are always subject to such taxes.  The difference in 
tax liability impacts the AP parity calculation by not fully covering the APs' tax liability 
within the AP rate.

Paid Family and Medical Leave Act.
In 2017 the Legislature enacted the Paid Family and Medical Leave Act (PFMLA).  The 
program is jointly funded by premiums paid by employees and employers.  Eligible 
employees may use PFMLA benefits for reasons that include caring for a family member 
with a serious health condition or caring for a newborn or adopted child.  The AP parity 
calculation currently does not address whether or how PFMLA employer premiums are 
included within the AP rate.
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Electronic Visit Verification.
The federal Twenty-First Century Cures Act required states to have electronic visit 
verification (EVV) systems in place for in-home care workers by January 1, 2020, or face a 
financial penalty.  The enacted 2019-21 budget included an AP rate increase in order to cover 
the cost of EVV implementation for home care agencies.  Currently, state law requires that 
APs verify employee hours through electronic timekeeping in order to receive payment for 
Medicaid services.  This requirement is now duplicative of the federal EVV requirement.

Summary:  

The AP parity calculation is updated and clarified to specify that the AP rate must reflect 
changes to the IP rate regarding health benefit trust and retirement trust contributions.  
Language pertaining to the tax liability of APs is modified to reflect the average Medicaid 
home care agency tax liability for taxes, including but not limited to employer contributions 
or premiums for federal insurance; state and federal unemployment; state PFMLA; and 
workers' compensation.  Within the AP parity calculation, the DSHS must also include 
compensation due to direct care workers under wage and hour laws for work time that is not 
billed as service hours, such as travel time. 

The AP vendor rate must be paid in a per-quarter-hour amount, as is current practice, rather 
than a per-hour amount.

The requirement that APs verify employee hours through electronic timekeeping to receive 
payment is repealed.

Votes on Final Passage:  

House 98 0
Senate 48 0

Effective:  June 11, 2020
July 1, 2020 (Section 1)
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